








EDITORIAL

Thank You

This special edition of the RGN
marks an important milestone for
Retired Governors. To reach 50
Editions in some 24 years is an
achievement for any Magazine. For
thase of us who know how difficult it
was to get the Newsletter started,
established, financed and
developed; Edition 50 is a source of
some considerable satisfaction.
My grateful thanks to all our regular
contributers as well-as those who
have added something extra for this
special edition. | hope that our
readers agree that this is a worthy
special edition with something for
everyone.

Coming Up

We have a number of “firsts” in this
edition. We hope that the quality of
the Newsletter is the best yet,
especially the pictures. Try our first
Crossword - answers in RGN 51.
Rod Jacques contributed cartoons
on "The Newly Retired Governor"
and we have areal “scoop” with an
extract from Lyn Davies's
unpublished book “Time Spent”
reflecting on life in the Service in
1947. A reminder of the social side
of the Prison Service in 1936 is
inciuded — the retirement dinner of
Chief Officer Wilkinson. We also
invite readers to identify the “Mystery
photographs" andtotake thechance
to add a caption.

We have ourfirstextensive collection
of photos~largely of past events but
a few current - which we hope will
bring back memories for many
readers. And for the first time one of
these photographs has reached us
via the internet from Australia . . .
We include our regular columns,
cartoons and information.

Also included are extracts from
previous newslettersto demonstrate
the progress the RGN has made
from 1980 to 2004.

Editor’s wish list

Your Editor will be delighted if this
edition prompts more of you to
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contribute in future in whatever way
youfeel appropriate. The Newsletter
willonlyflourish if we goonchanging
and developing to meet the current
interests of our readers. So who
else might have an unpublished
book, an old photograph or a story
which would be of interest to our
readers? After all, the Editor needs
to be thinking of Edition 51 . . .

This edition also provides an extra
opportunity to encourage other
retired folk who do not currently
subscribe to take the RGN. Make
sure you mention the RGN to those
who you are incontactwith . . . there
is nothing like a personal
reccommendation.

Reunion 2004
Please see separate sheet for full
details of this event.

Prison Service Museum

Phil Wheatley writes to say that the
transfer of the collection to the
Galleries of Justice in Nottingham
is on track. The Galleries are
awaitingfinal confirmation of funding
from the City Council and East
Midlands Development Agency. It
is expected that the coliection will
be movedin April 2004. Additionally
Nottingham Trent University and
Oxford Brooks University are
discussing a joint funding bid to
document the collection once it has
been relocated.

Advertisers

We very much value the support of
our advertisers and we ask
members to consider the services
offered. We welcome an
advertisement from the Yorkshire
Bank for the first time. Members
who follow up advertisements by
inquiring for further information
should always mention the RGN
when they contact our advertisers.
Any reader who knows of
Organisations or individuals who
might like to advertise in the RGN,
please contact the Editor

Brendan O'Friel

MILESTONES
from 50 editions of the Retired
Governors Newsletter

FOUNDATIONS — Arthur Williamson
put together the first Edition in May 1980 -
followed by 4 more. Early editions included
cartoons, readers letters and editorials and
were all assembled and distributed at
Strangeways.

On Arthur’s retirement, John Powls
produced editions 5 - 7 in 1982 and 1983
from Frankland prison.

Brendan O’Friel took over as Editor and
produced Edition 8 inautumn 1984, followed
by 8 more from Midland Regional Office
and then from Strangeways.

All these early editions were duplicated,
circulated with help from establishments
(envelopes and postage) and volunteers
(Governors’ Secretaries and Sid Powell) and
funded on a very ad hoc basis.

Extracts from Prison Service News first
appeared in Edition 13.

PRINTING - From Edition 17 all RGNs
were printed rather than duplicated.
Subscription of £6 a year was introduced by
standing order in 1988.

Edition 21 in 1990 carried photographs for
the first time.

Quality improvement was only possible
because of asubsidy from the recently formed
(1987) Prison Governors Association.

SOCIAL EVENTS - From 1992 an annual
social gathering was arranged at the Prison
Service College at Newbold Revel and
Edition 25 carried a cover photograph of this
first social event. A golf tournement was
also organised for a few years.

In 1995, a social weekend was introduced,
well supported and continues. All of these
events were advertised through and reported
in the RGN.

RETIRED PRISON GOVERNORS
ASSOCIATION - Financial pressures on
the PGA proved the catalyst for the setting
up of the RPGA 1n 1998 and the raising of
annual subscriptions to their present levels
allowing the RPGA and the Newsletter to
become entirely self supporting.
FURTHER IMPROVEMENTS TO THE
RGN - From 1998, the RGN included
adverts, book reviews, financial advice and
pensions information, together with regular
columns on “Your Letters”, “People”
“Network” and “Extracts from the Prison
Service News”. The RGN also reported the
RPGA’s Annual Meetings and something of
the work of the Public Service Pensioners
Council. But the main thrust of the RGN
continued tobe news of colleagues, especially
through the “Y our letters” column.






BILL MARTIN

— our first Treasurer writes

I recently read an article in a Sunday newspaper by Charles Murray entitled “Simple Justice”,
in which the writer made reference to the prison population, offending rates, crime ratios and
the like that existed in this country in 1954; I remember that year very well. I had joined the
Prison Service at Walton Gaol in Liverpool in 1950 as an auxiliary officer when the pay was
118 shillings per week and a governor class 1 received the grand sum of £1,900 per annum.

Iworked an84 hour, 12 day fortnight, usua}ly working afull day
shift from 7am to 5.30pm. The prison held over twelve hundred
men, the staff numbered around 120 officers, 80 of which were
auxiliaries - the lowest of the low. At that time the prison
population of England and Wales stood at twenty two thousand,
womenand borstal boys included. Hangings and even floggings
took place. Breakfast for a prisoner was a pint of tea and a pint
of porridge. No ‘Full Public Enquiries’ in those days. I suppose
it was almost as far removed from contemporary prison
conditions as is the Navy now from that of Nelson’s day.

In 19541 had been transferred to Dartmoor, which in those days
was a dumping ground for recidivist long termers, although
they called ita ‘central prison’. The Commissioners were intent
on reintroducing the pre-war shift system there (the Norwich
system ) with a view to gaining greater continuity in terms of
inmate/staff contact, since having two long shifts, am. and pm.
with a one o’clock parade change-over resulted in the same
officers supervising the same prisoners week in, week out for
months on end. With four year’s service I qualified to be officer
i/c of one the farm parties during the day and ‘bathhouse officer’
in the evenings. I enjoyed working this system and the
understanding of prisoners’ attitudes and behaviour I gained
during this period stood me in good stead in the years to come.
The system. broke down. eventually - the POA saw to that!

The abiding memory I have of that time was when, having fallen
ill with what then we called gastric ‘flu’, I found myself being
fed with bread and milk for my Christmas dinner by a prisoner
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in the bachelor quarters. We called him ‘Piebald’ and he was a
real Norman Stanley Fleicher type. “Come on Mr Martin -
another marffull”,

I saw a good many changes during my 39 years in the Prison
Service, ranging from the Norwich system, prison hostels, the
Blake Escape and its repercussions, the introduction of parole
right through to ‘Fresh Start’. I saw four different designs of
uniform and wore two of them myself before being promoted
into the governor grades.

It wasabout that time that Arthur Williamson produced the first
‘Newsletter’. He had been saying for years that there was a
need for something of the sort to keep in touch with retired
governors, and in the end decided the only way it would happen
would be to “do it himself . It was a simple thing, just a couple
of cyclostyled sheets stapled together, but it served its purpose
well and was seized upon eagerly by the recipients. Arthur
asked me to act as the treasurer of this venture, a task which I
continued to undertake for a further seventeen years.

The production and finances were at first somewhat arcane.
One item in the accounts in the early days being ‘1 box chocs.
Mrs Jones (Typist)’, I recall. The funds were generated a little
bit here, alittle bit there. An occasional donation, a fee from an
appearance on TV, theresidual funds fromthe stillborn BAPG,
things like that. Also we worked on the principle thatif the POA
could have it for free, so could we and no one gainsaid us on
this. Eventually we got ourselves onto a more formal footing
with an annual subscription and in due course were invited to
come under the aegis of the newly formed yethighly successful
PGA and assumed the current format and now I find myself
writing this article for inclusion in the 50th Edition.

By 1981 I had become governor of Leeds Prison, the dreaded
‘Armley’ that has featured in various televisions programmes
and a few ‘soaps’. It was interesting to see that the Wolfe
Report on prison riots actually devoted a section to explaining
why the prison had not gone up in flames as everyone expected
it to do, and then the Sunday Times did a full two page spread
about me as ‘The Governor of the Powderkeg Gaol’. I very
much enjoyed the seven years I served there and was once
much amused to have my spies report after the POA general
meeting that someone had stood up and declared “the trouble
with this governor, Mr Chairman, is he knows too much!”

One final recollection; a few weeks before I retired in 1989 we
were honoured with a visit by HRH the Duchess of Kent. All
went well but as she was driving out through the main gate I
turned to watch the royal standard being lowered from the
flagpole on the central tower and as I did so I saw a prisoner’s
hand thrust out of a cell window waving a home-made Union
Jack - pure ‘Porridge’.

































The column with news of those retired and serving

Trevor Gadd's daughter is
working at Feltham as — what
we would have called — a
Governor Grade.

The Pudneys are no longer
afloat but have come ashore
in Henley in Arden.

Among our new readers are
Duncan McLauglan, Mick
Donne, David Boyton,
Malcolm O’'Brien, John
Claughton, John Hall and
Clive Clifford.

We have a growing band of
readers on the other side of
the world as Australia and
New Zealand appear to be
attractive retirement spots for
retired prison service people.
We know the RGN reaches
John Lee, Mike Pepper and
Graham Evans in New
Zealand and Roy Frost, Bill
Driscoll and David Percival in
Australia — see the letters
columns.

Robin Halwood is currently
on long term sickness
absence with a recurrence of
cancer. He is having
treatment from Christie’s and
is based in Manchester.
Keen eyed readers will have
spotted that Sir John Chilcott,
one time Director of
Personnel and Finance in the
Prison Service, has been
appointed to the “Butier
Team” investigating the
intelligence that led to the
war against iraq.
Congratulations to Mike
Shann, Governor of
Birmingham Prison and

Chairman of the 2003 PGA
Annual Conference who was
awarded the OBE in the 2004
New Year’s Honours List.

@® Cathy James was appointed

Governor of Liverpool Prison
towards the end of 2003, the
vacancy being caused by the
departure of John Smith to
Premier PLC.

@® Martin Narey is currently

(February 2004) being
described again as the Head
of the Prison Service.
Readers will recall that he
was appointed Commissioner
for both Prison and Probation
a year ago and Phil Wheatley
was appointed Director
General of the Prison
Service. Following yet
another review — the “Carter
Review” both Prison and

Probation Services are to
become the “National
Offender Management
Service “ (NOMS). Martin
Narey is appointed Chief
Executive of the new
combined service which is
scheduled to come into
existence in the summer of
2004. We understand that
the Prison Service will cease
to be a “First Steps Agency”.
Charles Bushell, General
Secretary of the PGA writes :
“ It looks as though our
retirement age is likely to rise
to 65 over the coming years.
The information is patchy and
with my 1947 vintage, I'm
likely to be safe. But spare a
thought for some of our
younger colleagues. The
upside is that all those who
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